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Dear Ms Macklin

Thank you for your letter of 11 September 2009, signed by M C Dillon, Senior Advisor. Thank you also for your generous comments in recognition of the contribution I and others have made toward recognition of Aboriginal rights in Darwin. Unfortunately, it is an on-going struggle, particularly in relation to the Kulaluk lease, from the time the lease was handed over in 1979 to the present, as described in the concluding chapters of my book, Bunji: a story of the Gwalwa Daraniki Movement (1994) and my more recent ‘The Carve Up of Aboriginal Land in Darwin’ (the latter document is enclosed). Fortunately most of these schemes, including two canal housing proposals were prevented by public protest. 
As you suggested, I have forwarded a copy of my report on future direction plans for Kulaluk to various NT government authorities and NT politicians. I emphasise that my plan is not a new idea but is based on the original intentions for the lease, discussed by Federal Cabinet in 1975 (minute from Archives enclosed). I note that an article in this weekend’s Weekend Australian (October 24-25) describes the Northern Territory as a ‘failed state’ which certainly confirms my experience of governance in the NT. For example the lack of accountability for the failed Kulaluk prawn farm and crab farm aquaculture projects, partly funded by a Federal Government ‘shared responsibility agreement’. Recently the NT Government has approved a rezoning of part of the Kulaluk lease as ‘light industry’. I cannot see how Darwin Aborigines will benefit from their land being used for ‘light industry’.
In your letter you state that the Department has ‘a strong relationship with the Kulaluk community’ and that you personally ‘want that relationship to continue’. You also state that the Department has ‘provided significant support to the community’. Considering the above, such commitment to the leaseholders does you no credit, at best, and at worst reflects on your judgement. I wonder to what community you are referring? Surely not the restricted membership of the Gwalwa Daraniki Association (GDA) with membership confined to those who have lived in the dysfunctional Kulaluk village for at least 12 months, and their non-Aboriginal spouses (see enclosed copy of my letter to the NT News [unpublished]). My introduction to The Carve Up of Aboriginal Land in Darwin discusses the constitutional changes of the GDA in some detail. This group who you so strongly support does not represent either Larrakia people or other Aboriginal people with an interest in the present and future use of the 301 hectare lease.
Rather than writing in length about these matters, I trust that the documents and papers enclosed may be helpful background for your Department.
Yours sincerely
